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Dear Colleagues  
 
GMS/PMS regulations - pandemic amendments (England)  
NHSE/I has confirmed that the temporary changes to the GP contract under the pandemic 
regulations which were due to lapse at the end of March have now been extended until 30 June 
2021.   
  
As with previously, this means a continued suspension of the Friends and Family Test requirement; a 
continued suspension of the requirement for individual patient consent for electronic repeat 
dispensing (eRD); and a continuation of the amendment to NHS 111 direct booking with sufficient 
slots available for NHS 111 to refer into a triage list; for most practices offering 1 per 3000 as per the 
pre-pandemic arrangement is likely to be sufficient but this can increase to 1 per 500 if demand 
requires.  

  
Read more about what services practices should be providing, and what should be prioritised during 
the pandemic, in our COVID-19 toolkit for GP practices.   
  
SFE and global sum calculation (England)    
An official consolidated version of the SFE (Statement of Financial Entitlements) has been published 
for 2021. This updates the SFE from the last fully consolidated version from 2013 and includes the 

amendments made up to the current 2021/22 contract year. The global sum figure has now been 
finalised for 2021/22 (£96.78) and amended from early figures we shared as it now takes in to 
account the full impact of the final MPIG correction factor recycling. The global sum out-of-hours 
deduction will be 4.75% (£4.59).  
  
DES directions and flu immunisations (England) 
The DES (Directed Enhanced Service) Directions have also been published today. NHSE/I has decided 
not to include the revised Influenza Immunisation Scheme in this set of DES directions. This is due to 
the possibility of a COVID-19 booster programme running alongside the flu programme, and the 
need to look at potential operational considerations for providers. NHSE/I has made a commitment 
to discuss delivery of COVID-19 boosters and the impact on the flu campaign with GPC England once 
further information is available.  
  
Note that practices should continue to plan to deliver the 2021/22 flu programme as per the letter 
from NHSE/I Medical Director Professor Steve Powis.  
  
Network Contract DES 2021/22 and improving general practice appointment data (England)  
NHSE/I has published a suite of documents to support the updated Network Contract DES 2021/22 
from 1 April. These documents implement the  changes set out in the NHSE/I letter of 21 January 
2021, and include a cover not outlining the key changes, the updated Network Contract DES 
specification and guidance, and other supporting guidance, including a set of FAQs.  
  
They have also published guidance for practices on standard national general practice appointment 
categories to support the mapping of local appointment slots to these new categories. This follows 
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joint NHSE/I and GPC England guidance published in August 2020, which introduced an agreed 
definition of general practice appointment.   
  
There is also new guidance on PCNs implementing the Investment and Impact Fund for their 
practices as per the requirements set out in the Network Contract DES.  
  
Access all the guidance here  

 
COVID-19 vaccination programme (England)  
Vaccinations sites are encouraged to continue their efforts in maximising uptake in cohorts 1-9 
during April, focusing on those in the lower cohorts first, which are yet to be vaccinated.   
  
The JCVI is recommending that adults who are over 16 and living with adults who have weakened 
immune systems, such as those with blood cancer, HIV or those on immunosuppressive treatment 
including chemotherapy should be prioritised for the COVID-19 vaccine. NHSE/I has written to 
practices about the next steps, including a template letter practices can use to inform patients that 
their adult household contacts are eligible to have the COVID-19 vaccination, and also published 
operational guidance to vaccinate this cohort.  
  
There will be very limited vaccine available for first doses in April and vaccination sites should now 
preferentially use spare vaccine from second dose clinics to give to other patients due a second dose, 
although they retain the clinical discretion to give it to others as a first dose, particularly those living 
with immunocompromised patients as set out in the letter from NHSE/I.  
  
We are expecting a statement from JCVI shortly on details relating to the next phase of vaccination 
for groups 10-12.  
  
Maximising vaccine uptake in underserved communities  
NHSE/I has published a problem-solving framework to help maximise vaccine uptake in underserved 
communities, setting out best practice and practical guidance for implementing a range of 
interventions to ensure equitable access to COVID-19 vaccination and drive uptake.  
  
Pinnacle now features reporting functionality  
Pinnacle has now released reporting functionality in their platform. This move comes after lobbying 
from both GPC England and the Joint GP IT Committee, calling for a solution to support PCN-led 
vaccination sites with reporting. To support users with their service delivery Pinnacle have 
introduced several service reports that can now be accessed from the “Reports” tab. Only users with 
the “Site administrator – user management” permission will be able to see this tab. Please follow 
instructions sent out in LVS email. All requests for access to PID extracts will be subject to an 
approval from Pinnacle on behalf of NHS England. For further queries please contact the National 
Service Desk: Telephone: 0300 200 1000; Email: vaccineservicedesk@england.nhs.uk   
 
Vaccine dose data  
Nearly 31 million people in the UK have now received their first dose of the COVID-19 vaccine, and 
the latest data report shows that as of 31 March, nearly 29.5 million doses of the COVID-19 vaccine 
have been given in England.   
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Read more about the latest changes, including the delivery of second doses, added funding, and 
what practices need to do and the support available in our updated guidance page about the COVID-
19 vaccination programme.  
  

 
Shielding for clinically extremely vulnerable to end (England)  
As of yesterday, 1 April, clinically extremely vulnerable (CEV) people in England no longer need to 
shield. CEV patients are still advised to continue to take extra precautions to keep themselves safe, 
even after receiving both doses of the COVID-19 vaccine. Read the government guidance here  
  
Practices are reminded to continue to add and remove patients, as appropriate, from the Shielded 
Patient List, as it may be necessary to identify this cohort in the future. Information on how to do so 
is available on the NHS Digital website.  
  
Read our guidance for practices about arrangements for patients at high-risk of coronavirus.  
  
The BMA also has guidance for doctors isolating and those in vulnerable groups  
  
NHS Standard Contract 2021/22 – New “interface” provision (England)  
Following reports from GPs regarding inconsistent implementation of NHS Standard Contract 
requirements on secondary care providers relating to the interface with local primary care teams, 
the BMA has worked with NHS England on the introduction of a new provision in the contract to 
improve collaboration between clinical teams.   
  
The new provision published in the contract, requires that secondary care providers work with their 
local commissioners to assess by the end of September, and annually thereafter, their compliance to 
the interface requirements of the contract.   
  
The commissioners and providers will also have to agree an action plan to address any deficiencies 
identified by their assessment and ensure that this action plan is informed by discussion with and 
feedback from the relevant LMCs.    
  
Providers and commissioners will finally have to ensure that the action plan is adopted in public by 
their Governing bodies, and that progress on its implementation is shared with the relevant LMCs.  
  
BMA summary: NHS Planning Guidance 2021/22 and NHS Mandate 2021/22 (England)  
The BMA has produced the attached member summary of NHS England’s latest Planning Guidance 
for 2021/22, which sets out its expectations for NHS commissioners and providers in England over 
the coming year and for the recovery from Covid-19.   
  
We have also responded to the publication of the planning guidance publicly here, and have 
welcomed the focus on staff wellbeing, recruitment and retention in the guidance, which echoes 
some of the priorities we set out in our recent paper Rest, recover, restore: Getting UK health 
services back on track.   
  
The BMA has also called for a realistic approach to tackling the growing backlog of care given the 
scale of the challenge facing the NHS. Although it is positive that the planning guidance sets out 
relatively cautious timescales for increasing non-COVID care in the NHS over the coming six months, 
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we’ve warned that offering financial incentives to raise activity levels could be counterproductive if 
this leads to healthcare workers being put under pressure to ramp up services too quickly.   
  
Community pharmacy pandemic delivery service   
You may be aware of the recent addition to the community pharmacy pandemic delivery service 
which allows pharmacy contractors and dispensing doctors to support the delivery of prescriptions to 
people who have been told to self-isolate by NHS Test and Trace.   
  
Pharmacy contractors have reported that some people told to self-isolate, particularly the household 
contacts of COVID-19 positive patients, do not seem to be following the guidance and consequently 
are still presenting in pharmacies.  
  
It is suggested all primary care providers flag the option to have prescriptions delivered when 
prescribing for COVID-19 positive patients, to try to ensure they stay away from all primary care 
premises.  
  
BMA moral distress survey (UK)  
The BMA has launched a survey on moral distress, open to all UK doctors, including retired doctors, 
although it is not aimed at medical students. The survey will remain open until Sunday 11 April.   
  
The survey asks about your understanding of moral distress and moral injury, whether you have 
come across these terms before or have experienced them. The impact of COVID-19 and potential 
solutions are also considered. The findings will be used to make recommendations and allow the 
BMA to help mitigate this problem throughout the UK’s medical workforce.  
  
Take the survey, and read more about moral distress and how it impacts doctors, here.  
 
GPC UK regional elections  
The voting period for seat to the General Practitioners Committee UK in the Durham and Cleveland 
region has reopened. To submit your vote please visit https://elections.bma.org.uk/  
  
If you live or work in the Durham and Cleveland region and do not have access to the voting, please 
contact elections@bma.org.uk and the team will be able to assist.   
  
If you do not have a BMA web account?   
To vote in this election you must have a BMA web account, if you do not have one please click here 
to create one. Please follow the link to ‘request a temporary non-member account’ and email your 
temporary membership number to elections@bma.org.uk to get access to vote in this election.   
  
The deadline for voting is 12pm, 19 April.   
  
If you have any queries regarding the election process, please contact elections@bma.org.uk.  
  
Media  
I was today interviewed on the BBC Radio 2 Jeremy Vine Programme (1.31m) on how vaccination 
sites use spare doses of vaccination at the end of a session.  
  
I spoke to BBC Radio Leeds yesterday on the ending of the shielding arrangements in England and 
explained that throughout the pandemic, calls about mental health have increased. Listen here at 
07:05.  
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GPs are working an average of 11 hours a day according to a workload survey by Pulse, which we was 
also covered by Mail Online, Daily Express and multiple regional outlets. In response to this I said: “As 
we move beyond the crisis stage of this winter wave, GPs will continue to face intense pressures and 
we must ensure all in the general practice workforce are given time to rest and re-charge before we 
get into the autumn which is already predicted to see increases in workload pressures. Not only will 
there be the annual flu programme alongside any further Covid vaccination boosters if they are 
thought to be necessary, we will also need to address the huge backlog of care while there is the 
potential for further spikes in coronavirus infections.”  
  
Rob Barnett, GPC England member, was interviewed on BBC Radio Merseyside about how hard it's 
been for people shielding during the pandemic and their mental health might have been affected. 
Some of his patients have been 'stuck in flats' for a year, and people have been following the 
guidance to the letter. He stressed that it's really important that people maintain social-distancing 
and that, even though they are coming out of shielding, they must still comply with the current 
guidance.  
  
Speaking to BBC News Online, Alan Stout, NIGPC chair, said he was concerned that the uptake of the 
Covid-19 vaccine will diminish as the roll out moves to the younger age groups. Dr Stout said that 
young men were the 'hardest to get for any health intervention'. He also appeared on Good Morning 
Ulster, allaying fears that the vaccine had any impact on fertility, saying that it was 'scientifically 
implausible' and urging people to have their vaccination, adding it was 'vital we get everyone 
vaccinated.'   
   
Read the latest GP bulletin here   
  
Best wishes  
  
Richard 
  

  
 
 

Richard Vautrey 
Chair, BMA GPs committee 
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